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October 2021Meeting    

October 13th, 7:15 on Zoom via Internet 

 
 

 

This meeting will be available on Zoom for Western Hort and Cal Hort members . The link will be sent to members 
prior to the meeting date. For information about joining or renewing your membership, go to  
https://www.westernhort.org/membership.  

Speaker: Abra Lee 

Topic: Lift Evôry Voice! 

It was nothing short of a grand affair when a Florida floral business 
with family ties to a Harlem Renaissance legend was launched  
during the roaring twenties. And when it came time to sell her  
beautiful blooms, an iconic gospel singer made customers an offer 
they just couldn't refuse! From the ordinary to the extraordinary, 
join us as we celebrate iconic Black Americans in  
horticultural history. 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Abra Lee is a national speaker, writer and founder of Conquer 
the Soil, a community dedicated to celebrating the history and 
art of horticulture! She has spent a whole lotta time in the dirt 
as a municipal arborist, extension agent, airport landscape  
manager and more. Lee is a graduate of Auburn University  
College of Agriculture and an alumna of the Longwood  
Gardens Society of Fellows, a global network of public  
horticulture professionals.  

https://www.westernhort.org/membership
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Presidents Message   
 

I hope that you enjoyed the information packed program last month from Renee Shepherd. I was finally motivated to 
try some cover crops in my garden this winter.   This month our speaker, Abra Lee, will be Zooming in from Georgia, 
with her own inspiring take on the horticultural world. I hope that you will join us for that presentation. I want to  
remind you that this will be the last month that you will get the Zoom log-in for the presentation if you have not  
renewed your membership. We give every past member a two-month grace period for renewal in the fall but after that 
you will be removed from our current email list.  
 
Many hands make light work in terms of chapter responsibilities. We are most appreciative to Ursula Haschke for 
agreeing to take over the Membership role from Carrie Parker as well as continuing to handle our electronic  
communications. Carrie took over the Membership role while she was president and continued to manage our  
membership records even after she left the board in May of 2019. We owe her a big debt of thanks for her generous 
gift of time to our organization through the years.  
 
If everyone steps up to do a share, then we will continue to have a vibrant organization. We are currently looking for 
volunteers for soliciting and evaluating scholarship applications. We are also looking for board members who would 
be willing to step up for a leadership role in the next year. My 6-year board term will be ending by this time next year. 
If you want to learn more about these or other ways to contribute, feel free to contact any board member or email me at  
info@westernhort.org. 
                                                                                                                                                              ~ Janet Hoffmann                                                                                                                              

September Speaker Notes  
 

I still remember Renee Shepherdôs presentation from 2012 when she told us about her travels in search of new seed 
varieties. Last month she gave a more practical presentation about plants to start now for harvests over the winter into 
next spring. As her earlier presentation told us, Reneeôs Garden Seeds come from all over the world. A ñheavy  
concentrationò of them come from Europe, where Renee told us, more people grow their gardens from seed than they 
do here.  All of their seeds are tested both in their Felton trial gardens and in trial gardens in Vermont before being 
added to their seed line.  
 
Ms. Shepherd regaled us with an extensive selection of crops that we could be starting in our gardens this time of year. 
For a complete list of the varieties that she presented you can view and download her seed list from our website. The 
fall through winter vegetables that Renee presented included root crops, greens, brassicas and some legumes like peas 
and fava beans. In addition she showed several herbs including arugula, chervil, chives, cilantro and parsley that are 
good for the cool season. For splashes of color she recommended planting foxgloves, pansies, snapdragons and  
larkspur now as well as poppies which also provide edible seeds after they bloom and calendula and violas which have 
edible flowers. Reneeôs also offers an extensive collection of sweet pea varieties for fragrance in your garden. 
 
Renee sprinkled her presentation with cooking suggestions as well as growing tips. One tip that she shared was  
growing leafy crops like lettuce, kale, chard and spinach as ñcut and come again plantings.ò To do this the seedlings 
are allowed to grow very close together and cut back for eating when they are 3-4ò tall, leaving about an inch of 
growth at the bottom to come back for the next cutting. A cultural practice that she highly recommended was planting 
cover crops to ñimprove your soil, add tilth and provide habitat for beneficials.ò Renee also told us that lack of  
adequate fertilization is one of the most common issues that she sees in annual gardens. They fertilize their trial plants 
about once a month through the growing season with Sustane organic fertilizer.  
 
A recording of Renee Shepherdôs presentation is available on the Western Hort YouTube. You can get more recipes 
and growing tips from her latest book, The Reneeôs Garden Cookbook: Recipes and Advice for Growing, available on 
their website along with all of the seeds that she mentioned. Renee is offering a 15%, one-time use, discount to  
Western Hort members, enter Promo Code: WHS15.                                                                       
                                                                                                                                                            ~ Janet Hoffmann 

Condolences  

 
The Western Horticultural Society offers condolences to Leslie Dean on the recent  
passing of her father. Members may remember John Dean (pictured on the left with 
Dick Clark and Glenda Jones) from when he attended our June 2019 picnic.  
Leslie and her husband were able to spend the last few weeks together with John.  

mailto:info@westernhort.org
https://5fa9f702-c583-450b-adca-a5004b5b835c.filesusr.com/ugd/52bdd0_e13e593916204efb8f71685c45e9f32d.pdf
https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCKfxEU-vV0Ug9RiAbG1eQkg
https://www.reneesgarden.com/
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28 Years Ago  

 

Western Hort met on October 13, 1993 to hear a talk by ñLucy Tolmach from Filoli, on American Gardens of the Early 
20th Century.ò Dinner with Lucy before the meeting ñat Capriccioôs Restaurant across from Chef Chuôsò must have 
been a hot ticket because for the first time there is a note that seating is ñLimited to 16.ò 

 

The following week, on Monday, October 18th, WHS co-hosted a program with Cal Hort at the CA Academy of  
Sciences featuring Nori and Sandra Pope, ñcurrent caretakers of Hadspen House, Castle Cary, England. This garden 
was once owned by Penelope Hobhouse and she wrote about it extensively in The Country Garden. Their concept of 
monochromal planting heightens the dramatic impact of what they call plant paintings.ò The title of their talk was  
Beyond Colour ï Painterly Art of Planting.  
 

A special honor was noted: ñDick Dunmire, a longtime editor at Sunset and member of WHS was recently honored by 
the Garden Writers Association of America. He received the Symposium Committeeôs special recognition award.ò 

 

Since Elizabeth Garbett was on vacation, the October Plant Notes were written by my dad, Ed Carman. I have to admit 
that Elizabethôs write-ups conveyed more humor and personality. (Sorry Dad! ïNLS)  

 

Albert Wilson brought a selection of branches/flowering spikes suitable for dried arrangements, all of which might be 
considered invasive or inappropriate plantings: Acanthus mollis ñThe leaf of this plant has been used since Grecian 
times in building decorations.ò Eucalyptus globulus, ñThis óTasmanian Blue Gumô should only be planted on a ten acre 
propertyò; Ailanthus altissima, ñIt is the tree that óGrows in Brooklynô. The female trees produce great clusters of  
reddish fruits.ò 
 

Faith Duhring ñshowed a branch of Diosyporus virginia, a perfect miniature of the Hachiya persimmon less than one 
inch in diameteréFruit of this American native is barely edible after several frostséEbony wood is obtained from a 
species of the persimmon.ò 

 

ñSherry Austin brought a Malvaviscus arboreus, Turks Cap. There is some question as to whether this is the correct 
name. This plant has pink flowers which hang down while the Turks Cap has red flowers which stand up.ò 

 

Betsy Clebsch showed a Salvia puberula, to 5ô with cerise-magenta flowers, Origanum herrenhausen, ña tight clump 
with flowering stems spreading to 4ô acrossò, óCymbalineô, a David Austin rose ña very large spreader with very double 
flowersò, Cynoglossum amabile, óChinese Forget-me-notô and Callirhoe involucrata tenuissima, ña very low growing 
ground cover that does well in part shade.ò 

 

ñDorothy Rodal seems to be on a slight berry binge!ò She brought in Ampelopsis brevipedunculata óElegansô, a 
ñdeciduous vine with white lacey variegation and a pink tinge to the new growth, teal blue berries in the fallò;  
Euonymus europaeus óRed Capô, ñbears red or pink berry-like fruits which split open to show bright orange arilsò,  
Solanum dulcamara, ñThis climberéhas clusters of small purple bells. The fruit are white when first formed, turning to 
red in the fall. All parts are poisonous.ò Viburnum wrightii, ñsome fall color and clusters of shiny bright red berries at 
the ends of the branches.ò And finally, Leycesteria formosa, ñUpright growth to six feet with drooping panicles of  
claret-colored bracts. Reddish-purple berries develop in the fall and are carried into the winter.ò 
                                                                                                                                                           ~Nancy Schramm 
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September Plant Share  

Nancy Schramm, Gilroy shared: 

Mesembryanthemum crystallinum (Crystalline Ice 
Plant)  - Nancy started this edible South African  
succulent by seed on April 27th. It took a couple of 
weeks to germinate. It has a very low growth habit, 
growing only 4ò tall x 20ò wide. The leaves are 1.5ò 
long x 1ò wide. It has cool looking white flowers. The 
leaves and stems are edible and have a lemony tangy 
flavor. The leaves are really juicy.  It is nice, tasty and 
refreshing in a salad. Sheôs showing this cool looking 
edible plant in honor of our speaker (Renee Shepherd) 
tonight. She will collect the seeds from these plants and 
then might try growing them for the Heirloom Expo.  
 

 
 

Bougainvillea ï Nancy was asked by 
Andy Mariani to propagate this orange 
bougainvillea because he loves the color. 
Nancy took tip and heel cuttings on June 
23rd, wounded them by cutting them at an 
angle with very sharp shears and used 2 
different hormone treatments (Hormex #1 
and Dip & Grow 1:10 ratio) before putting 
them into pots with sand and perlite. She 
then cut the bottom of a 1 gallon jug and 
put it over half of them. The extra humidity 

made a big difference. All the cuttings rooted but the ones that were under the 
jugs had twice the root volume. The rooted cuttings were then potted up to 2ò or 3ò pots. On September 3rd she  
transplanted them to gallon pots.  They were 4ò tall but are now 1ô tall. 

 

Nancyôs mystery plant ï  

Nancy believes this is a Mesembryanthemum and would love to know the species or 
variety if anyone recognizes it. The orange flowers on this ice plant have wider petals 
than M. crystallinum. The succulent leaves are small and green. 
 

 

 
 
 
Janet Hoffmann, Campbell shared: 
 
Zephyranthes citrina (Yellow Rain Lily) ï This 
bulb from the Yucatan Peninsula (Mexico) grows in 
full sun to part shade.  It gets to be 10ò tall and since 

it self- pollinates (apomictic) it should easily re-seed but Janetôs never has. It could 
be something to do with not having the right environmental conditions for  
producing seed. It tolerates poor soils and is drought tolerant although Janet thinks 
it flowers better with some water. Janet waters hers year round and gives it about  
one gallon every week via drip. The leaf blades are very narrow and bright yellow  
flowers start appearing in the summer. 


